As a civilian working for Rockwell, who worked for NASA, at KSC, one of my duties was being the Secretary of The Program Requirements Change Board (PRCB) at KSC ( 1980 to 1989), I had to attend a lot of meetings. These meetings were where the appropriate NASA Centers were all hooked up via a weekly Telecon and every proposed change to the Space Shuttle was discussed and approved or disapproved. Some meetings could be very interesting, some not so much so ( like putting in a different towel type Dispenser or fixing the Johnie), but they were all very long-----like from 1:00 pm to 9:00 pm sometimes-----. No, I was not on the clock.

As a consequence there were lots of dull moments and I could " Doodle" my tIme away. The other day I just accidentally found a couple of my Doodles that I had saved from those early days in the Space Shuttle program.

And how does one get into the Space Shuttle business Bob ? ( Long ---- feel free to burn before reading)  WELL ------ It happened like this ----. The memorial day week end for that year (1970) came up while I was at a school in Little Rock , Arkansas, taking a refresher course in the C-130, in preparation for my one year tour of combat in Southeast Asia. However , I was still assigned as the boss of the C-135 flying organization at Patrick , AFB, while I was in the C-130 school, so I called my secretary at Patrick and asked her if our little T-39 was scheduled out on any trips over the weekend (all of the Military was going to get Friday off, for the Memorial Day week end), so I could get 3 days at home if I could get someone to pick me up on Thursday afternoon and fly me back Sunday night in the T-39.----Well, Ellen, my dear secretary, told me that Maj. General Morgan, a flying friend of mine, was going to be flying back from the west coast on Friday in the T-39 and could stop by Little Rock for gas, since he had to make a fuel stop someplace anyhow, and she would ask him to stop by and pick me up. ----

And that is exactly what happened, but during the course of the stop is where the strange thing came about and it involved a thunder storm that was within 5 miles of the field. Air Force regulations, at that time, said you could not refuel an airplane if there were thunderstorms (lightning) within 5 miles of the field.----- Now, it only takes about 15 minutes to get a T-39 refueled and ready for take off again normally, and had it not been for the weather delay that is exactly what would have happened, i.e. I would have said hello to my friend and they would have got the plane refueled and we would have been out of there. But, because of the weather delay, General Morgan had some time on his hands and he said to me ,“Bob let’s go in the snack bar and have a hamburger, while we are waiting”; which we did. While we were sitting there having the hamburger, he asked me what I wanted to do when I got back from my one year assignment in Southeast Asia, and I told him I would like to get back to the Patrick AFB area since the family was going to stay there while I was gone.

He said “Bob I have a program coming up called the Space Shuttle” and he asked me if I had ever heard of it (this was 1970 and the final version of the Space Shuttle had not even been designed yet) and of course I said “No”. Well, he went on to describe the program as it was envisioned at that time and he said he needed a guy to work with Nasa at the Kennedy Space Center to make sure Air Force requirements were considered in the design of the launch facilities at the Cape and went on to describe the qualifications of the guy he needed, to do that particular job. I quickly (but modestly) told him I had all of those qualifications and would be very interested in the job. We talked further about the Shuttle, finished the hamburger, got the plane refueled, and flew back to Patrick. After we landed at Patrick and were saying so long, he said to me, “you will be hearing from me”.

Being a man of his word, with nothing further ever said, I received my orders to the Kennedy Space Center, six months later.------ I finished my one year tour of combat and reported to the Kennedy Space Center as OIC of the first AIR FORCE SPACE SHUTTLE OFFICE AT KSC in July of 1971 and I continued working on the Space Shuttle Program, in some manner or other, for the next 18 years ( military and civilian). ALL BECAUSE OF A THUNDER STORM----- GO FIGURE. I CAN, but I will not bother you with it.

This was definitely the highlight of those 18 years.

Fitz flew all the test flights of the mated pair at Edwards AFB during the APPROACH AND LANDING TESTS 1976 -1977
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